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SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON SOLID WASTE MINUTES
March 14, 2013
4:00 p.m.
Location:  Don Davis Room, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance:  Council Members Bill Gulliford (Chair), Greg Anderson, Matt Schellenberg, Jim Love, Stephen Joost and Doyle Carter
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.
Meeting Convened: 4:05 p.m.
Chairman Gulliford convened the meeting and distributed a list of 16 Solid Waste Committee Goals representing the consensus of the committee’s discussions at the previous meeting.  The committee immediately added a seventeenth item – better collection of household hazardous wastes.  The committee then discussed the listed items in some detail.
1. Uniform enforcement of existing ordinances
Chairman Gulliford suggested that effective and uniform enforcement of existing ordinances and regulations was extremely important in providing a level playing field for all companies in the solid waste business.  The committee discussed an illegal concrete processing operation on College Street and why the plant can’t simply be shut down for failure to hold the proper CON or to be on a properly zoned lot.  Solid Waste Division Chief Jeff Foster explained the enforcement process and said that the division is working on developing a proposal to tighten up the regulatory process and stop illegal operations more quickly.  Public Works Director Jim Robinson said that his department, Code Enforcement and Zoning Enforcement are working to be more effective in enforcement, trying to be more proactive than purely reactive.  He noted that the City will need to be especially vigilant about concrete disposal when the FDOT begins demolition for the overland bridge project on I-95.  Mr. Gulliford asked that Public Works distribute copies of its draft revisions to the Code and regulations to all interested parties for review and comment.
Charlie Latham said that law-abiding companies can’t compete with companies that don’t pay all the costs associated with CONs, stormwater management facilities, dust control, etc.  The Florida DEP has recently issued an administrative order saying that enforcement actions must consider the economic benefit to violators and the incentive to other parties to potentially violate the law as a result of the violation.  W.R. Townsend of AAction Recycling said that some permitted CON holders are operating outside of the conditions of their permits because they  want to operate at night.  There’s a good market for crushed concrete right now, so there’s an incentive to work at night to produce the product.  Council Member Joost asked the Office of General Counsel to see if the City can criminalize CON violations rather than issuing civil citations.
2. Financially balanced enterprise fund
Robert Campbell of the Council Auditor’s Office said that the enterprise fund is not balanced, using reserve funds to balance annual operations, and that funding is diminishing with each year’s allocation.  Future liabilities of the fund include landfill closure and post-closure expenses.  Council Member Anderson asked to see a 7 year prospective pro forma of revenues, expenditures and contingent liabilities.  Jim Robinson said that the Trail Ridge Landfill permitting is underway and the new cell will be open before a capacity or operational efficiency bottleneck happens (truck backup from less space to operate on the top of the hill).
3. Best use of landfill through increased recycling and waste-to-energy 
No comment

4. Implement single-stream recycling and automated collection citywide
The current rate review process underway offers the opportunity to get Advanced Disposal involved in automated collection and single-stream recycling.  Mary O’Brien of Advanced Disposal said that the company is actively looking at compressed natural gas (CNG) for its vehicles and automated collection.  They use both technologies in other jurisdictions where they operate.  In response to a question Ms. O’Brien said that the company’s new CNG fueling station in Gwinnett County, Georgia cost approximately $1.5 million.  The cost saving for CNG versus diesel is currently 50%
Council Member Schellenberg asked why the City purchases fuel for the haulers rather than paying a per premises fee and letting them purchase their own fuel and was told that the City felt it would be less expensive for the City to purchase the fuel in large quantities and not pay the fuel tax on the purchase.  The City saves $0.28 per gallon in federal taxes per gallon of diesel purchased for the contract haulers, and $0.76 per gallon for red dyed diesel vs. retail diesel for the City urban core trucks ($600,000 savings per year).
5. Conversion of waste hauling fleet to compressed natural gas
Robert Campbell of the Council Auditor’s Office reported an estimated 30% savings in fuel cost by shifting from diesel to CNG, given current price levels for diesel and CNG.  
6. Study outsourcing urban core collection from City to private collectors
All three private haulers are interested in competing for a portion of the City’s urban core service area if it’s adjacent to their current collection area.  Jeff Foster recommended the City maintain a core of service to allow the City to have the capacity to deal with emergencies (i.e. if a private hauler goes out of business or is overwhelmed by yard waste collections after a tropical storm).  Mr. Gulliford said the City probably couldn’t afford to pay the private haulers the cost they would likely charge to provide the level of service the City provides to the downtown area in terms of frequency and level of service.  The City uses those forces for multiple waste collection purposes.  If the City were to privatize the function it would ask the private haulers to give first consideration to hiring the displaced City employees.  Council Member Anderson urged that a fair and unbiased process be used to determine whether or not to privatize the urban core service, not assuming that the private sector is automatically more efficient and cost-effective.  Council Member Love urged some level of protection for current City employees.
7. Update transfer station analysis
The City will be issuing a purchase order next week for the updating of the study, which should take about 1 month to complete.

Public Comment
Charlie Latham of Coastal Recycling urged the City to mandate a minimum of C&D recycling for all material produced from City-funded projects (the state required percentage).

The Chairman requested that the issues of household hazardous waste collection and a City mandate to recycle a minimum of 60% of C&D debris from City-funded jobs be added to the committee’s list of goals.  The committee will resume consideration of the list of goals next Thursday and will continue the following Thursday if necessary.
Meeting adjourned:  5:30 p.m.
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